

North Carolina Library History: Transforming the Tar Heel State ^[1]



Average: 3.5 (11 votes)

North Carolina Library History

By Steve Case and Kelly Agan, Government & Heritage Library, 2008-2020

See also: [Public Libraries](#) ^[2]; [State Library](#) ^[3]; [Carnegie Libraries](#) ^[4]; [State Library of North Carolina: People, Places, Milestones](#) ^[5] (includes list of State Librarians)



Postcard image of the Haywood County Public Library near the eastern entrance to the Great Smoky Mountains National Park, Waynesville, North Carolina. Image circa 1955. From the *Transforming the Tar Heel State* collection at North Carolina Digital Collections, North Carolina State Library and Archives.

^[6]North Carolina has a long and rich history in public library service and in support of education and lifelong learning. Most libraries in the state trace their official beginnings to the early 20th century, with a few notable exceptions. Bath had a circulating library in the 1700s and claims the honor of being the only pre-revolutionary lending library in the state. Statesville had a circulating collection in the 1840s (*Statesville Landmark*, Mar. 31, 1882). Buncombe County, too, can claim with pride that their first subscription library was established in 1879. The Durham Public Library, established in 1897, holds the distinction of being the first free tax-supported library in the State. The success of Durham's public library led to a library boom, with institutions being established in the counties of Wake (1901), Anson (1902), Wayne (1902), Guilford (1902), Mecklenburg (1903), Craven (1906), Cumberland (1907), and Granville (1908).

Libraries were often the product of public service groups within the community. The Thornton Library in Granville County was the outgrowth of the Women's Service Association, while others grew out of local school boards, home demonstration clubs, and church groups.

In the early 1900s, millionaire and business tycoon **Andrew Carnegie** ^[7] began supplying **Library Building Grants** ^[4] to communities throughout the country. Many North Carolina communities used these **Carnegie grants to construct library buildings** ^[4] including: Charlotte, Winston-Salem, Andrews, Asheville, Durham, Hickory, Murphy, and Greensboro (which received grants to build two libraries—one for whites, and one for African Americans). Rather uniquely, because Henderson County's population fell below the minimum threshold to receive a Carnegie Foundation grant, Carnegie personally donated \$10,000 to build their library.

North Carolina libraries, like most in the South, were segregated through much of their history, though efforts were made to offer some services to minority populations. Davidson County received a **Julius Rosenwald** ^[8] grant in the 1920s to offer library services to all citizens of the county, and library systems throughout the state offered either separate African American branches (such as Asheville, Raleigh, Durham, and Greensboro), or offered specific bookmobile service to African American schools, towns, and businesses. Even so, library service to African Americans was woefully inadequate. In 1948, over 80% of North Carolina's white population had access to library services compared to only 50% of the African American population. During the **Civil Rights Era** ^[9], public libraries throughout North Carolina became truly public for the first time, offering services to all North Carolinians regardless of race.



Click on this image to view historic images of North Carolina's public libraries. From the North Carolina Public Libraries collection on historypin. Photograph of the Goldsboro Public Library, 1930, in the historic Weill Home, Goldsboro, N.C.

^[10]In the 1930s, the Federal Government was responsible for the founding and maintenance of many North Carolina libraries through the **Works Progress Administration** ^[11] (WPA). The aid supported building new libraries, paying library salaries, repairing old library buildings, running bookmobile service (paying for the bookmobile, driver, and collections), and funding special library programs such as the statewide book mending program which trained women to repair damaged library books.

At one point, two-thirds of the public libraries in North Carolina were completely staffed by WPA workers. With the advent of **World War II** ^[12], the federal government had to terminate the WPA library project. Even so, it left a profound impact on the state. In 1926 prior to the WPA, only 32% of North Carolinians had access to a library. By 1942, over 80% of the state's population had access to library materials.

Because so much of North Carolina is rural, bookmobiles have always been a vital part of library services. In 1923, Durham Public Library became the owners of the state's first bookmobile. Named "Miss Kiwanis", the blue Ford half-ton truck was a donation from the Durham chapter of the Kiwanis Club. The Durham Public Library bookmobile program was so successful that several other libraries acquired bookmobiles in the years that followed, often using retired school buses and donated pickup trucks to transport the library materials. Some libraries existed solely to run these mobile services and didn't have permanent homes until fairly recently (Jackson County, 1970; Rutherford County, 1983). By the mid-1950s, North Carolina led the country in bookmobile service, with 101 bookmobiles serving 94 counties.

Housing a collection has always been a challenge, and several communities found novel means by which to provide collections to their populations. Gaston County's library was officially established in 1937, but a collection was available in a local dentist's office as early as 1902 (after which it moved to the **YMCA** ^[13]), and a library in New Bern operated out of what had been the New Bern Yacht Club (and it also rented out rowboats). One persistent librarian in the 1930s was able to persuade Pender County officials to house the collection in the Grand Jury Room of the courthouse, with the understanding that it would only be used when court was not in session.

Today libraries remain a vibrant and vital part of North Carolina. As of 2020, North Carolina has 84 publicly supported regional, county, and municipal libraries -- comprised of 414 central and branch libraries in all -- plus more than 90 mobile units still covering the state. In 2010, the State Library of North Carolina's launched a 21st-century library program to create a shared state-wide public library consortium that provides a common online library catalog. Appropriately named after the **State Bird** ^[14], **NC Cardinal** ^[15] provides membership to independent local, county, and regional libraries to add their holdings to the shared catalog. Member libraries and their patrons can search the holdings of the consortium libraries and request items beyond those of their local library. Start-up for the consortium is supported by the State Library of North Carolina with grants from the Institute of Museum and Library Services. The project went live in February 2013 and uses an open-source and customizable integrated library system called **Evergreen** ^[16] developed by the Georgia Public Library System in 2006.

In the summer of 2008, the State Library began a project to collect and document the state's public library history and put out a call to North Carolina's public libraries for participation. Called **Transforming the Tar Heel State** ^[17], the project sought to collect and digitize photographs and other historic items and make them available online through **NC Digital Collections** ^[18]. More than thirty libraries responded with postcards, reports, dedications, and other unique materials that are now available online. The core of this collection comes from items at the State Library of North Carolina that are known informally as the **Public Library History Files**. This "collection" was a compilation of photographs, reports, newspaper clippings, and other materials that had been sent over the years from the state's public libraries to the North Carolina Library Commission and date from the 1880s into the 1970s. Photographs from *the Public Library History Files* were included in a display at the North Carolina Library Association's Centennial Conference in 2004. Today what became known as *Transforming the Tar Heel State* can be found online at the **Library History collection in NC Digital Collections** ^[19].



Click on this image to search for photographs and documents in the North Carolina Library History collection on North Carolina Digital Collections.

^[19]**References and additional resources:**

Harland-Jacobs, Jessica. *The History of Public Library Service in Durham, North Carolina 1897-1997*. Durham : Durham County Public Library, 1998.

Historical Facts submitted by North Carolina Public Libraries. Online in the **NC Digital Collections** ^[20].

Jones, Theodore. *Carnegie Libraries Across America*. New York : Preservation Press, 1997.

Mitchell, Thornton W. *The State Library and Library Development in North Carolina*. Raleigh : North Carolina Department of Cultural Resources. Division of State Library, 1983.

Moore, Bertha. "The Development of County Libraries in North Carolina". Essay. George Peabody College, 1948.

von Oesen, Elaine. "Public Library Service in North Carolina and the W.P.A." Thesis. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, 1951.

"NC Cardinal: sharing library resources and expanding opportunities." August 16, 2013. Library Development, State Library of North Carolina Blog. <http://statelibrarync.org/lblog/2013/08/16/nc-cardinal-sharing-resources-and-expanding-opportunities/> ^[21] (accessed December 3, 2014).

Library History, North Carolina Digital Collections, <https://digital.ncdcr.gov/spotlights/library-history-of-nc> ^[19].

Transforming the Tar Heel State (North Carolina Library History), https://digital.ncdcr.gov/documents?filter_24=Transforming%20the%20Tar%20... [20]?

Image credits:

"Haywood County Public Library, eastern entrance to the Great Smoky [Mountains] National Park." Postcard. ca. 1955. Transforming the Tar Heel State Collection, North Carolina Digital Collections. <https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/haywood-county-public-library-eastern-entrance-to-the-great-smoky-national-park/55190> [6] (accessed December 3, 2014).

"Goldsboro Public Library [Weill Home]." Photograph. 1930. North Carolina Public Libraries by the State Library of North Carolina on historypin. <https://www.historypin.org/en/north-carolina-public-libraries/geo/35.657756,-79.983596,5/bounds/24.327592,-90.640334,45.583686,-69.326858/paging/1> [110] (accessed Mar. 27, 2024).

Subjects:

[Governmental programs](#) [22]

[Public service](#) [23]

Authors:

[Agan, Kelly](#) [24]

[Allen, Christy E.](#) [25]

[Case, Steven](#) [26]

From:

[Government & Heritage Library, State Library of North Carolina](#) [27]

1 January 2008 | Agan, Kelly; Allen, Christy E.; Case, Steven

Source URL: <https://ncpedia.org/ncdc/library-history>

Links

[1] <https://ncpedia.org/ncdc/library-history> [2] <https://ncpedia.org/public-libraries> [3] <https://ncpedia.org/library-state> [4] <https://ncpedia.org/carnegie-libraries> [5] <https://ncpedia.org/state-library-people-places-milestones> [6] <https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/haywood-county-public-library-eastern-entrance-to-the-great-smoky-national-park/55190> [7] <http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/amex/carnegie/> [8] <https://ncpedia.org/rosenwald-fund> [9] <https://ncpedia.org/civil-rights-movement> [10] <https://www.historypin.org/en/north-carolina-public-libraries/geo/35.657756,-79.983596,5/bounds/24.327592,-90.640334,45.583686,-69.326858/paging/1> [11] <https://ncpedia.org/history/20th-Century/wpa> [12] <https://ncpedia.org/world-war-ii> [13] <https://ncpedia.org/ymca-and-ywca> [14] <https://ncpedia.org/symbols/bird> [15] <https://statelibrary.ncdcr.gov/id/services/nccardinal.html> [16] <http://evergreen-ils.org/about-us/> [17] <https://digital.ncdcr.gov/documents?search=%22%22Transforming%20the%20Tar%20Heel%20State%22%22&searchtypes=MetadataFull%20text&applyState=true> [18] <https://cdm16062.contentdm.oclc.org/> [19] <https://digital.ncdcr.gov/spotlights/library-history-of-nc> [20] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/documents?filter_24=Transforming%20the%20Tar%20Heel%20State%3A%20The%20Legacy%20of%20Public%20Libraries%20in%20North%20Carolina&applyState=true [21] <http://statelibrarync.org/ldblog/2013/08/16/nc-cardinal-sharing-resources-and-expanding-opportunities/> [22] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/governmental-prog> [23] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-service> [24] <https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/agan-kelly> [25] <https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/allen-christy-e> [26] <https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/case-steven> [27] <https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/government>